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 SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, October 4, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Pam Keith, Vice President.  
2. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Vice President Keith, Trustee McCaffrey led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

*Jerry R. Wilkerson, President 
Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Trustee Area #3 – Vallejo 
Others Present:

Mazie Brewington, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Marjorie Carson, Ed.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs 

Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director, Human Resources
Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services 

Pat Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President and Governing Board 
*Arrived after roll call. 

4. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public. 

6.
REPORTS
(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

There was no report. 
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the Senate met on October 2 and received an accreditation update indicating that the first draft of the progress report has been completed and will now be reviewed by the Accreditation Steering Committee.  Dr. Carson also reported that we are well on our way in meeting the goal of having an excellent response ready by November.

--the Senate continued its discussion of the final report of the Working Group on Distance Education which included recommendations regarding Title 5 compliance, creation of a permanent Distance Education Committee, online instruction for all departments and divisions in Distance Education (DE) as well as library services and Student Services in DE.  
--the Senate also discussed the draft of the regular effective contact policy.  The Senate discussed the drafting of a resolution to lift the moratorium on new DE courses that was imposed in spring 2006.  The Senate agreed that if the body voted to accept the final report from the Working Group and the recommendations contained therein, the Senate would then be on track to lift the moratorium at the next Senate meeting on October 16.  

--the last topic of discussion at the Senate meeting was strategic planning, specifically, the 2006-07 Institutional Goals and Objectives.  Several senators expressed concern about the criteria for measuring success and agreed to meet with Dr. Carson and the Director of Research and Planning to refine the current language.  
--the Senate voted unanimously to accept the final report on DE and to establish the DE Committee as a permanent committee of seven, which means that on October 16, the Senate will vote on lifting the moratorium.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council
Jay Field, Vice President of Technology & Learning Resources, reported that the SGC:

--approved Business Services policies that are on the October 4 Board agenda;   

--continued review of the Student Services policies with more discussion on the Student Services policies to take place at the next meeting; 

--will participate in the annual SGC retreat to be held on November 8; 
--reviewed Board Policy 1018 - Violation of the Board Code of Ethics which will return for further discussion to the SGC after review by SGC constituencies;
--reviewed the draft October 4 Board agenda; 

--heard short area reports.

(d)
Superintendent
· Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo extended happy birthday greetings to Board President Wilkerson.  

· Dr. Perfumo introduced Chris Guptil, new Director of Theatre Operations, who provided some background on his experience and employment prior to coming to Solano, spoke about upcoming performances-- “Annie Get Your Gun!” at the Little Theatre and “Dead Man Walking” at the Harbor Theatre, 26 Arty, Elly and youth theatre awards for Solano College Theatre as well as commendation for the staff and performers in the Theatre Department. Mr. Guptil invited Board members to all theatre productions this season and passed out materials on the theatre performances for this season.   
Board President Wilkerson arrived at this time (7:10 p.m.)

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

· She would like to thank Dr. Carson and the entire Accreditation Steering Committee for their work, to date, on the first draft of the Accreditation Progress Report on the eight recommendations to date.  Dr. Perfumo reported that tremendous work has been done across campus on the accreditation project.  She particularly acknowledged the progress that has taken place on institutional effectiveness measures with Dr. Andreea Serban and the Vision 2020 plan which moves us forward with the comprehensive Educational Master Plan.  Dr. Carson will bring the draft Progress Report to the Board at the October 18 meeting.  

· Enrollment was up in headcount by 120 as of October 3 and yet FTES is down by 15, which means students are taking less units on average.  It is anticipated that these numbers will go up with our Late Start Classes.  Currently, we are planning a Winter Intersession for January to further increase our growth opportunities.  Dr. Perfumo thanked the faculty, Deans and Dr. Carson who are working hard to stay on task with enrollment growth.  
· Copies of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Napa Valley College were provided to Governing Board members.  Napa Valley College will review the MOU at their October 12 Board meeting.  Board members were asked to provide any input on the MOU to Dr. Perfumo.  

· Our request for center status has moved forward to the Chancellor’s Office and other state agencies for the Vallejo Center.  Dr. Perfumo will keep the Board apprised of the matter. 

· Three Campus Vision 2020 forums were held on Wednesday, September 27, and Thursday, September 28. Dr. Perfumo reported that participation has been great with the online surveys for both faculty/staff and the business community. 

· The Annual Scholarship Banquet will be held on Friday, October 6, 7-9 p.m., in Building 1400.   All Board Members were encouraged to attend and asked to R.S.V.P. to Pat Cordry.
· On Tuesday, October 10, she will meet with Dixon U.S.D. Superintendent to discuss our high school partnership program and concurrent enrollment class possibilities for his students.

· On Wednesday, October 11, Dr. Perfumo will attend the Solano County Office of Education “Teacher of the Year” reception. Following the reception, Dr. Perfumo will make a presentation on progress at Solano College, including high school partnerships and Measure G projects, at the Solano County Board of Education meeting.  
· The Annual Hall of Fame Banquet will be held on Monday, October 16, 6-10 p.m., at the Hilton Garden Inn.  Dr. Perfumo extended congratulations to Vice President Gerry Fisher who will be inducted into Solano College’s Hall of Fame this year.  Board members were asked to R.S.V.P. to Pat Cordry by October 6. 

· Dr. Perfumo will co-host a “Presidents’ Reception” on Monday, October 30, 4-6:30 p.m., with the President of Napa Valley College at the Wine Country Regional Simulation Center, V.A. Home in Yountville, for our joint nursing initiative grant. Board members were encouraged to attend.    

Additional recent and upcoming events/activities were provided in the written Superintendent’s Report provided to Governing Board Members.
· Bond Update
Dean Mielke, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, reported that the building committees are continuing to meet with the architects to produce designs for upcoming work. Bids were taken today for a project to improve disabled access across the campus. The bids are presently under review.  Contractors continue to maintain quality, scheduling and safety.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of September 20, 2006 and Amendment to Adopted Minutes of September 6, 2006 
Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2006-07; Gratuitous Service
Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings
(d)
Resolution Appointing Official Representative and Alternate Representative to the Northern California Community Colleges Self-Insurance Authority, Resolution No. 06/07-11
Academic Affairs

(e)
County of Solano Contract Education
(f)
City of Vallejo Consultant Service Agreement (SBDC)
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

9.
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE 

(a)
Resignations to Retire—Doyleen McMurtry, Ed.D. and Keith Twitchell
Doyleen McMurtry, Ed.D.
Leslie Rota, Dean of Fine & Applied Arts/Behavioral Sciences, spoke on behalf of Dr. McMurtry who will retire from the District in May after 29 years of service.  Dr. McMurtry was lauded for her love of young children and a lifetime of commitment to providing the best possible experience for them at Solano Community College and the best Children’s Program Center in the state.  Dr. McMurtry developed new courses for training teachers about how to work with infants and toddlers and how to develop educational programs for two-year olds. She also taught special interest courses for pre-school teachers about literacy, children’s health and kindergarten preparation. The Children’s Program first opened on campus in 1992 in a portable building and in fall 1995, a full Children’s Program was launched when new building (200) was completed.  Dr. McMurtry and Carol Bishop (former Dean of Fine and Applied Arts), were instrumental in obtaining numerous state and federal grants for the program.  Dr. McMurtry’s leadership and dedication to the program has insured the College of much of the financial means to run the program that has always met federal compliance with very high results.  Dean Rota extended best wishes to Dr. McMurtry in retirement and stated that she will be missed by many as she is “practically irreplaceable.”  

Dr. McMurtry thanked the Board for their support over the years.  She told the Board how fortunate the District is to have such dedicated, hard-working employees in the Children’s Program and expressed pride in the outstanding level of competency we have in our Children’s Program when compared to other community colleges.  
Dr. McMurtry was honored with a standing ovation.  Vice President Keith expressed appreciation to Dr. McMurtry and spoke about being part of the review of the Children’s Program and she spent a day in the preschool day making observations. Vice President Keith also commended the “incredible” faculty and staff in the program and attributed much of the quality of staff and the success of the program to Dr. McMurtry.  Dr. Perfumo stated that Dr. McMurtry will be missed and extended appreciation for all of her work in seeking grants for the program.  Trustee Honeychurch recalled that a previous Board said “no” to child care and to a proposed child care center. He expressed delight in seeing that decision overturned and expressed great appreciation to Dr. McMurtry for the “blemish-free” program she has operated for the College.  
Keith Twitchell
Bob Johnson, Dean of Career Technical Education, spoke on behalf of Keith Twitchell who will retire from the District with 32 years of service.  Dean Johnson recognized Professor Twitchell as a true professional, teacher, mentor and coordinator of the Criminal Justice Program.  During his tenure, the Criminal Justice program has grown to the largest program in the Career Technical Education Division and averages over 250 FTES each year.  Professor Twitchell has insisted on having experienced field officers on board so that students learn about law enforcement and corrections careers from experienced police officers.  Professor Twitchell has been supportive of change as Sarah Nordin began the development of the Criminal Justice Online Certificate which is now a very successful component of the program.  Professor Twitchell will be missed.   

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for acceptance of the resignations to retire for Doyleen McMurtry, Ed.D., and Keith Twitchell effective May 24, 2007.  The motion passed unanimously.  
10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS 
Human Resources
(a)
Public Hearing on the District Openers to the District and the Solano Community College, CCA/CTA/NEA, Collective Bargaining Agreement for 2006-07 
Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director of  Human Resources, introduced this item to the Board to allot time for public comment on the District’s openers to the Solano Community College, CCA/CTA/NEA collective bargaining agreement for the 2006-07 contract year that was received at the last Board Meeting, September 20, 2006.  Dr. Christensen indicated that Government Code requires that, prior to negotiating, there is a sunshine proposal and a public hearing on that proposal. 
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 7:36 p.m. and opened the public hearing.  In hearing no comments from the public, Board President Wilkerson closed the public hearing and reconvened the regular meeting at 7:37 p.m.

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Vice President Keith for the Governing Board to receive the proposals.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Administrative and Business Services
(b)
Renewal of Vacaville Center Lease Agreement

Mazie Brewington, Vice President of Administrative and Business Services, introduced this item to the Board. The current lease agreement for a facility located at 2000 North Village Parkway (formerly 1990 Akerly Drive) in Vacaville that is used for instructional services expires on October 31, 2006. The District needs to extend the lease agreement until the opening of the new Vacaville Center in late spring 2009. All terms and conditions will remain the same except for a four percent increase in the monthly lease payment from $17,425 to $18,122, representing the first increase in 10 years.  The District will have the option to renew the lease on a month-to-month basis at the end of the lease term. 
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde to renew the Vacaville Center lease agreement. The motion passed unanimously. 

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
First Reading of Revisions to Business Services Policies, Series 3000
Mazie Brewington, Vice President of Administrative and Business Services, presented the first reading of the revised Business Services Policies, Series 3000, to the Governing Board. Series 3000 policies will return for action at the October 18 Board meeting.
Vice President Brewington called the Board’s attention to new policies required by the Community College League of California on investments (3025);  service contracts (3225); capital construction; civic center and other facilities use (3380);  Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee (3390); campus safety; workforce violence plan; reporting of crimes; and local law enforcements. 
Board President Wilkerson asked about the policy dealing with facility use and whether the College would consider raising current minimum insurance requirements. Vice President Brewington stated that separate guidelines and procedures have to be set and a current policy is already in existence. A new task force has been formed to look at our procedures that will consider raising the minimum insurance requirements along with recommendations from Keenan & Associates.  Vice President Brewington stated that currently, depending upon the activity and if there is a higher risk to the District, the insurance rates may be raised, i.e., the piano sale where the insurance requirement was raised from $1 million to $2 million.  Based upon advice from our insurance carrier, Keenan & Associates, the District would not allow less than the minimum $1 million coverage.   

Board President Wilkerson also inquired about the use of the blue phones on campus and calls being directed immediately to the Sheriff’s Department and then back to the College.  He asked about programming the phones to call our Campus Police simultaneously since time is of the essence in an emergency. Vice President Brewington will follow up on Board President Wilkerson’s suggestion with more specifics.  

 (b) 
Proposed New Classified Job Description:  Science Laboratory Technician
Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director of Human Resources, presented the proposed new classified job description for a science laboratory technician which has been developed with input and concurrence from Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 to meet the needs of the District. 
This item will be presented for Board action under the Consent Calendar at the October 18, 2006 meeting. 

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee McCaffrey thanked Pat Cordry for providing up-to-date information for him while he was on temporary duty assignment (TDY) for the military recently. 
Student Trustee Nelson thanked Associate Vice President Charles Shatzer and Professor Rob Low for providing, at the last Board meeting, an excellent Tech Prep DVD highlighting many of our programs on campus.   
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 7:44 p.m.  
14.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Richard Christensen, Ed.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at approximately 8:20 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:32 p.m.

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 8:33 p.m. 

16. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.
17. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m. 
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